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DECISION OF LAW
Bishop Alfred Wesley Gwinn, Jr.
North Carolina Conference, Southeastern Jurisdiction, of the United Methodist Church

WRITTEN REQUEST FOR DECISION ON QUESTIONS OF LAW:

On June 14, 2012, during the general session, of The North Carolina Annual Conference meeting
in Raleigh, North Carolina (the “Annual Conference”), Bishop Gwinn received into the record of
the Annual Conference a written request for decisions of law on a series of questions made by
The Reverend William C. Simpson, Jr., an elder in full connection and retired pastor in the
Annual Conference. Rev. Simpson posed his questions after the submission by the Conference
Transition Team of its report and during a period open for questions from the floor addressed by
the Transition Team Chairperson, The Reverend Linda Taylor, and by team member The
Reverend Harold Cleveland May II1. A copy of Rev. Simpson’s request, with appendices and a
supporting brief, is attached in its entirety and labeled as “Exhibit 1.” The Transition Team
Report (attached hereto and labeled as “Exhibit 2”’) was subsequently accepted and approved by
the Annual Conference. A copy of the minutes of the Annual Conference has previously been
submitted to the Secretary of the Judicial Council by the Annual Conference Secretary.

The request from Rev. Simpson was phrased in the form of five questions. Rev. Simpson’s
questions were as follows:

Question 1. Did the Transition Team established by the 2012 Session of the North Carolina
Annual Conference and other officials of annual conference have authority under the 2008 Book
of Discipline to take actions resulting in changing the structure of the Annual Conference,
namely in the closing of all district offices, terminating administrative employees in the districts,
and moving all administrative functions to a centralized conference office without disclosure,
discussion, debate or approval by the Annual Conference?

Question 2. Does the North Carolina Annual Conference have authority under the 2008 Book of
Discipline to take actions changing the role and function of district superintendents? Namely, do
the Transition Team and the Bishop of the North Carolina Annual Conference have authority to
determine primary tasks of the superintendent as other than those defined in 4 419, 420, 421,
422,423, and 424, by affirming,

that the primary tasks of the district superintendents are coaching, mentoring, teaching, team-
building, and vision casting and that the superintendents must be freed for relationship
building among congregations and pastors for those tasks.

Question 3. Do the Transition Team and other officials of the Annua] Conference have authority
to change the structure of the conference in creating a new office (separate and distinct from
administrative assistants) termed assistant district superintendents (who may be lay or clergy),
the new assistants being named by the Bishop, giving them responsibilities formerly reserved to
district superintendents (under Y 419-424 of the 2008 Book of Discipline)?



Question 4. Do the actions being taken with regard to changing structure, closing of districts,
changing of the role and function of the district superintendent and provision for new district
officials, viz. assistant district superintendents, usurp the powers reserved to the General
Conference in Article IV of the Constitution, §16.15? This paragraph states,

The General Conference shall have full legislative power over all matters distinctively
connectional, and in the exercise of this power shall have authority as follows: ...To allow the
annual conferences to utilize structures unique to their mission, other mandated structures
notwithstanding. [Book of Discipline, § 16 & 9 16.15]

Question 5. Does the action taken by the Transition Team discriminate against rural church,
clergy and laity in sparsely populated areas by distancing them from district superintendents and
the supervisory connection thus giving unfair advantage to the churches located in the urban
areas?

THE DECISION OF BISHOP GWINN AND REASONING BEHIND THE DECISION

Question 1. The 2011 Annual Conference approved the Report of the Task Force on District
Superintendency, which is reproduced, labeled as “Appendix A,” and attached to Rev. Simpson’s
questions. Presumably, Rev. Simpson meant to refer to actions taken by the 2011 Annual
Conference, not the 2012 Annual Conference in reference to that report. By his first question,
Rev. Simpson asks whether the Conference Transition Team, which reported to the 2012 Annual
Conference, had the authority to “take actions resulting in changing the structure of the Annual
Conference, namely in the closing of all district offices, terminating administrative employees in
the districts, and moving all administrative functions to a centralized conference office without
disclosure, discussion, debate or approval by the Annual Conference.”

The 2011 Annual Conference approved the recommendations of the Task Force on the District
Superintendency made after two years of study, which recommendations included without
limitation the following:

» “That the number of districts be reduced from twelve to eight (The Book of Discipline
reserves to the Bishop, in consultation with the Cabinet, the setting of the district lines
subsequent to the Annual Conference setting the number — see para. 415.4),

o “That each district have a full-time administrative assistant to handle all non-appointive
and nonjudicial administrative matters related to the work of the district, thus freeing the
superintendent for more time in the charges and with the pastors.

* “That the Bishop name a transition team to assist the various districts in matters of
transfer of property and assets, and creating new district boards and agencies.

» “That district offices be relocated out of the district parsonages where this is still the
practice.”

Although the Report of the Task Force on District Superintendency was mistakenly omitted from
the 2011 Conference Journal, it was clearly adopted by the Annual Conference and was made



available on the Conference’s website by a link immediately alongside one for the 2011
Conference Journal.

The Report of the Transition Team was presented in detail to the Annual Conference on June 14,
2012 by the Chairperson, The Reverend Linda Taylor, and by The Reverend Harold Cleveland
May III, a member of the Team. After extensive questions and discussion, the report was
accepted and approved as submitted. The report addressed in detail how the district
superintendents would be expected to model leadership for all pastors, connecting personally
with each pastor on a regular basis, and acting as a coach, mentor and team builder. This would
be facilitated by the district superintendent working from a “virtual office” and supported by an
Assistant to the District Superintendent. Located in the United Methodist Building in Garner
would be a District Receptionist, a District Administrative Coordinator, and a District Systems
Administrator. The Report proposed that all district parsonages be sold and recommended that
the funds from these sales be placed in an account to be used to pay housing allowances to the
district superintendents.

Insofar as Rev. Simpson challenges the Transition Team’s authority to take any of the above-
named actions, the Conference’s approval of the recommendations of the Task Force on District
Superintendency and subsequently the Report of the Transition Team clearly rebuts any such
argument. The 2011 Annual Conference not only approved this reorganization of the districts as
envisioned by the Task Force, but approved the creation of the new positions as full-time
administrative assistants with an entirely new set of job descriptions. This necessarily required
termination of the former assistants and hiring for the new positions. Each District Board of
Trustees, and then the 2012 Annual Conference, essentially approved the relocation of the
district offices to “virtual” offices wherever the district superintendent resides, the hiring of the
new full-time employees, and a centralized district office with a small number of support staff
located in the Conference’s building. The Transition Team also made recommendations
concerning the transfer of district property and assets, including the sale of district parsonages.
These actions were approved by the various District Conferences conducted pursuant to
Paragraph 2517.2 of The Book of Discipline.

The Book of Discipline 2008 does not mandate any certain method of organizing district offices
or the hiring of certain district staff. Instead, the Discipline gives the Conference Council on
Finance and Administration (“CF&A”) the duty to estimate the amount of financial support
required for the district superintendents, their compensation, travel, staff, office and housing and
to make recommendations to the Annual Conference for action. Book of Discipline, § 614.1(a).
The Conference CF&A approved this reorganization and budget as required by the Discipline,

Rev. Simpson in his Brief, a copy of which is attached hereto, chiefly argues that the Conference
violated the requirements of Paragraph 610 of The Book of Discipline 2008. That Paragraph
provides in part that “{t]he annual conference is responsible for structuring its ministries and
administrative procedures in order to accomplish its purpose (Y 601), with the exception of the
mandated provisions of 19 635, 636, 639, 640, 647, 648.” Rev. Simpson specifically cites
Judicial Decisions 1147 and 1204 to support his claims.



In Decision 1147, the Judicial Council reversed the bishop’s decision of law for the Dakotas
Annual Conference based on that bishop’s misinterpretation of Paragraph 610 of the Discipline.
Contrary to the interpretations by that Annual Conference and bishop, the Judicial Council noted
that an Annual Conference under Paragraph 610 has the responsibility to structure its ministries
and administrative procedures in a manner that will enable it to accomplish its purposes, as
defined in  601. But the second part of the same sentence (quoted above) limits the scope of
how a Annual Conference may structure its operations and prohibits any changes to mandatory
provisions contained in those paragraphs, including the composition, membership terms, lines of
accountability, mission structure, etc., as well as any other mandatory provisions found
elsewhere in the Discipline.

Decision 1204 was a declaratory decision by the Judicial Council which held that the South
Carolina Annual Conference’s newly adopted Transition Plan failed to "abide by all disciplinary
mandates and Judicial Council Decisions in the creation of its new structure” as required by
Judicial Council Decision 1147. The Judicial Council found that the South Carolina plan was
deficient in terms of disciplinary mandates, particularly in its failure to give the Commission on
Archives and History a place either in its programmatic organization or in the conference budget
or budget for conference benevolences.

Here, Rev. Simpson fails to identify any fatal portion of the N.C. Annual Conference’s plans that
omits a structure or procedure mandated by the Discipline. There is no requirement in the
Discipline that each district superintendent have a parsonage, a bricks-and-mortar office, or a
clerical employee dedicated to that district superintendent. Instead, Rev. Simpson argues that
certain portions of these changes were not voted upon by the Annual Conference. However,
when necessary, each of these actions were taken by the appropriate District Conference or
District Board of Trustees in accordance with Paragraph 2517.2. With respect to Rev. Simpson’s
question of intangible property held by the districts, such property would necessarily go to the
surviving entity in the event of a merger under state nonprofit corporation law, since there 1s no
contravening disciplinary provision. (See Paragraph 2517.) Although Paragraph 2517.3 contains
certain provisions concerning distributions from the sale of parsonages, the Transition Team
recommended, and the District Conferences and/or Boards of Trustees approved, transfer of the
proceeds from the sale of district parsonages to a centralized fund to be used for a housing
allowance for all the district superintendents. These steps were affirmed by the 2012 Annual
Conference in accepting the Report of the Transition Team.

Question 2. In Question 2, Rev. Simpson questioned the Conference’s authority under The Book
of Discipline 2008 to establish that the “primary tasks of the district superintendents are
coaching, mentoring, teaching, team-building, and vision casting,” as was set forth in the Report
of the Task Force on District Superintendency and approved by the 2011 Annual Conference.

The principles set forth in the Task Force’s Report were not an attempt to override, and will not
have the effect of overriding, the duties outlined in the Book of Discipline for a district
superintendent. The tasks cited by Rev. Simpson do not conflict with the superintendent’s role
outlined in The Book of Discipline but actually complement the disciplinary provisions. For
example, Paragraph 419 of the Discipline states that



The district superintendent shall oversee the total ministry of the clergy and of the churches
in the communities of the district . . . by giving priority to the scheduling of time and effort
for spiritual leadership, pastoral support, supervision, and encouragement to the clergy and to
the churches of the district; [and] by encouraging their personal, spiritual, and professional
growth; . . ..

This language sounds very much like coaching and mentoring and certainly does not conflict
with the language of the Task Force and Transition Team reports. Similarly, Paragraph 420
emphasizes the spiritual leadership of the clergy in the district by modeling and encouraging
spiritual formation, counseling with clergy and encouraging the building of covenantal
community among the clergy. The Book of Discipline supports, and is consistent with, the
superintendents’ role envisioned by the Annual Conference. The use of the term “primary tasks
of the district superintendent was in no way an attempt to re-define the basic role of a
superintendent under the Discipline. Instead, it was a means of focusing the attention of the
superintendents and the entire Annual Conference on what is already identified as the “priority”
in Paragraph 419. Nor does it remove any of the superintendents’ other responsibilities as set
forth in the Discipline.

¥

Question 3. By Question 3, Rev. Simpson asked whether the Transition Team and officials of
the Annual Conference have the authority to create new positions to be called “assistant district
superintendents,” who may be lay or clergy, and by giving them responsibilities formerly
reserved to the district superintendents under The Book of Discipline.

Unfortunately, Rev. Simpson is mistaken on several counts. First, the Transition Team did not
recommend the creation of new positions entitled “assistant district superintendents” but instead
“assistants to the district superintendents.” This distinction is important, because this was not a
new “office,” separate and distinct from the office of superintendent, but 1s a support person as
mentioned in Paragraph 423.2 of The Book of Discipline 2008.

Second, the role envisioned for the assistants is to help with some of the scheduling and
administrative duties of the district superintendent and thus free the district superintendent to do
the primary tasks of coaching, mentoring, teaching, team building and vision casting. The
Report of the Transition Team envisions that “[w]ork[ing] under the direct supervision of the
superintendent,” the assistant would “answer disciplinary questions, conflict management,
property issues including closed churches, and resource district committees.” Obviously, these
duties focus primarily on administration rather than spiritual leadership, and the assistant would
be closely supervised by the district superintendent in these respects. We are aware of no
disciplinary provision which prohibits a district superintendent from overseeing support staff to
accomplish some of these duties. In fact, some of these duties have been ably performed by
experienced administrative assistants under appropriate supervision for many years.

Finally, contrary to Rev. Simpsen’s claims, the new assistants were not named by the bishop but
were hired after being interviewed by the leadership committee of the Transition Team and by
each of the district superintendents in the eight new districts. The assistants will still be
supervised by their respective superintendents, and their roles do not contradict any of the
responsibilities of superintendents as set forth in The Book of Discipline.



Question 4. In Question 4, Rev. Simpson asks whether the actions recommended by the
Transition Team and approved by the Annual Conference “usurp the powers reserved to the
General Conference in Articles I'V of the Constitution, § 16.15.” As set forth in detail in
response to the previous questions, the Annual Conference and its Transition Team did not
change any mandated structures for annual conferences set forth in The Book of Discipline.
Thus, the plan is constitutional and fully complies with Paragraph 16.15 of the Discipline and the
criteria identified for changes in conference structure in Decision 1147 and the other applicable
decisions of the Judicial Council.

Questions 5. By Question 5, Rev. Simpson asks whether “the action taken by the Transition
Team discriminate[s] against rural church, clergy and laity in sparsely populated areas by
distancing them from district superintendents and the supervisory connection thus giving unfair
advantage to the churches located in the urban areas.” In his accompanying Brief, Rev. Simpson
argues that the reorganization and geographical expansion of the districts will further distance
the superintendents from local churches in the rural areas which make up much of the Annual
Conference.

Because this question is wholly speculative and not supported by any facts evident in the Annual
Conference’s actions, it is moot, hypothetical and improper and does not require a substantive
response. In fact, it ignores the clear intent and assumptions of the Transition Team; namely,
that the new mode! of organization will result in district superintendents being more present,
visible and involved in rural communities and congregations within their districts. By moving
the superintendents to “virtual” offices, they may no longer expect pastors and lay leaders to
come to them, but the superintendents must go to where the people are. Nor is it anticipated that
the Assistants to the District Superintendent will be tied to a physical office, but they will be
present with the superintendent in the district which they serve. The location of a few employees
forming the “centralized support team” in the Annual Conference’s headquarters in Garner does
not change this fact. The superintendents’ visits and meetings will no longer take place in a
centralized district office because there will be no such offices. Those visits and meetings will
now necessarily take place out among the clergy and laity in all congregations, rural and urban.
As a result, the Annual Conference envisions that congregations and communities will see the
superintendent not just once a year in a charge conference setting, but assisting clergy in making
disciples for Jesus Christ by modeling leadership in a myriad of ways, such as helping with
mission projects, teaching Bible studies, assisting in Vacation Bible School, and helping with
community projects. The possibilities are endless and exciting. This thread is woven throughout
the Transition Team Report, which is attached hereto and labeled as “Exhibit 2.”

The United Methodist Church
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EXHIBIT

% 1

Bishop Alfred Wesley Gwinn
North Carolina Annual Conference
Raleigh, N.C. ‘

Dear Bishop Gwinn:

In accordance with the Constitutlon of the United Methodist Church,
contained in the Book of Discipline, Article VI, f 51, | hereby request an
episcopal ruling on the following questions of law:

Question 1. Did the Transition Team established by the 2012 Session of
the North Carolina Annuaj Conference and other officials of annual canference
have authority under the 2008 Book of Discipline 1o take actions resulting in
changing the structure of the Annual Cenference, namely in the closing of all
district offices, terminating administrative employees in the districts, and moving
all administrative functions to a centralized conference office without disclosure,
discussion, debate or approval by the Annual Conference?

Question 2 Does the North Carolina Annual Conference have authority
under the 2008 Beok of Discipline to take actions changing the role and function
of district superintendents? Namely, do the Transition Team and the Bishop of
the North Carolina Annhual Conference have authority to determine primary tasks
of the superintendent as other than those defined in Y] 419, 420, 421, 422, 423,

and 424, by affiming,

that the primary tasks of the district superintendents are coaching, mentoring, teaching,
team-building, and vision casting and that the superintendents must be freed far
relationship bullding among congregations and pastors for those tasks.

Question 3 Do the Transition Team and other officials of the Annual

- Conference have authority to change the structure of the canference in creating
a new office (separate and distinct from admin{sfrative assistants) termed
assistant district superintendents {(who may be lay or clergy), the new assistants
being named by the Bishop, giving them responsibiiities formerly reserved to
district superintendents (under 1] 418-424 of the 2008 Book of Discipline)?

Question 4 Do the actions being taken with regard to changing structure,
closing of districts, changing of the role and function of the district
superintendent and provision for new district officials, viz, assistant district
superintendents, usurp the powers reserved to the General Conference in Article
IV of the Constitution, §16.15? This paragraph states,

The Generat Conferenca shall have full legislative power over all matters distinctively
connectional, and in the exercise of this power shall have authority as follows: ...To
allow the annua! conferences fo utilize strudtures unique to thelr mission, other

mandated structures notwithstanding. [Book of Discipline, 116 & 1116.15]




Question 5 Does the action taken by the Transition Team discriminate
against rural church, clergy and laity in sparcely populated areas by dlstancmg
them from district superintendents and the supervisory connection thus giving
unfair advantage to the churches located in the urban areas?

Thank you so much,

T e

William C. Simpson, Jr.

Appendices

Appendix A

In the State of the Church address to the 2009 Annual Conference, Bishop Gwinn announced
the formation of a Task Force to Study the Superintendency In the North Carvlina Annual
Canference. The purpose of the task force was to consfdar more efficient and effective ways for
District Superintendents to fulfill their ministries in the 21™ century. Specific attention was to be
devoted to enabling ministries of teaching, rmentoring, coaching, vision-casting, and team building

among the churches and pastors of the districts,
The task force was named in late summer of 2009 and began its work in the fall. Over the past

elghteen months, the task force:has met on numerous cccasions. The process engaged by the
task force included:

+ Surveylng the cuirent Gabinet te determine what hinders or faciiitates thelr work of
coachlng, mentoring, team-buliding, vision casting, and teaching

- Theigloglgfal refdlection on the nature of ministry in the Wesleyan tradition, particularty the
ministry

» superintendency, Its evolution over the history of the denomination, and an emphasis on
leadership of a movement rather than Institutional management

« Conversation with other Annual Conferences who have recently redesigned their work of
superintendency and an examination of the different “models” of superintendency currently
being

+ Implemented across the connection

= Reading and discussing together a report to the Lilly Endowment on “The District
Superintendency In

» The United Methodist Church” authared by Dr, William Lawrence, dean of Perkins School
of Theology

« Areview of the responsibilities of the district superintendent as outlined in The Book of
Discipling, 2008 para, 420-424

= A comparative study of the composition of districts in the other annual conferences of the
Southeastern Jurisdiction

= Areview of the North Carmolina Canfarence's history of adding districts over the past forty

five years

After a season of study and discussion, the task force agreed that the guiding principle of its
recormnmendations would be the missional needs of the ioecal churches of the Annuat Conference
and not financial implications. There will be cost savings to the Annual Conference of




approximately $380,000.00 annually in the recommendations; however the task force considers
these to be a secondary, not a primary, benefit. The task force considered a number of proposals,
ranging from slight and incremental change to a more radical and deep change. We acknowledge
that there ara significant detalls yet to be resoived should our recemmendations be adopled. We
helieved our task to be the creation of a vision which others would impfement.

The Task Force unanimously offers the following recommendations to the 2011 Annual
Conference:

1. That the North Carolina Annual Conferénce affirms that the primary tasks of the district
superintendents sre coaching, mentoring, teaching, team-building, and vision casting and
that the superintendents must be freed for refationship bullding among congregations and
pastors for those tasks.

2. Thatthe number of districts be reduced from twelve.to eight (The Bock of Discipline
resarves io the Bishop, in consultation with the Cablnet, the setting of the district lines
subsoguent to the Anhual Conferencae sefting the number — see para. 415.4).

3. That each district have a full-ime administrative assistant-io handle all non-appointive and
nonjudicial ddministrative matfers related to the work of the dlstrit;l thus freelng the
superintendent for more time in the charges and with the pastol

4. That tha Bishop hame a transition team to assist the varlous districts in matters of transfer
of property and assets, and creating new district boards and agencies.

5. Thatitis the stated expectation of the conference that the district superintendent will be in
pachcharge:atleast anpoally, butdidt it lng Ianﬁ?br neceissa ¢ for thie suparintantisnt

_ parsgngily to condgetieach Cfi 1@ Confarenea:ln the:

8; Thatltls nokthe expectatior AU éoﬁfé”rance ﬂ‘iétzdll superintendents must be
present atall conference events and gatharings

7. That each superintendent serve on no moje than one conference board or agency end that
no conference board or agency have mora than one superintendent as a member,

8, That distfict offfices be relocated out of the district parsonages where this is stiil the

practice.

Respectfully submitted by the Bishop's Task Force oh Superintendency: Carl Frazier, chalr;

Brenda Brown; Christine _
Daodson; Cashar Evans; Leonard Fairley; Ray Gooch; Randy Innes; Herbert Lowry; Linda Taylor

Appendix B

Memorandum Describing Changes by Transition Team
and Report Mid-Year

Dear UUMB staff,
We have sent notice of the following announcement to the district superintendents, adminlstrative

staff and district trustee chalrpersons, This will be posted to the conference website in the morning
to be possibly included in newsbriefs tomomow. We do expect there to be commentary on this
since it is a drastic change in the structure and operation of our district offices. Pleasa refer
questions you may receive on this.announcement to me, Tim Russell or Becky Blegger so that
the questions or concerns can be passed to the transition team. [If you have any questions or
concerns about any of this, please let us know.

Thanks,
Chnstlne [Dodson]




A Nots From Your Conference Transition Team:

The Transition Team has faithfully been working to-complets the task given by the 2011 Annual
Conference to biing change to the struckure and medel for minisiry, As a result of the efforts of
the team and with consultation with the Cabinet, we are pleased fo share that the following pleces

of the transition plan are now In place:

- The role of the district supsrintendent will change to one of ¢oaching, mentoring,
teaching, team-building, and vislon-casting. In each district there will be one district
superintendent and one Assistant fo the Superintendent, whase primary role will ba to handle
under the direction

of the superintendent, all administrative, disciplinary functions of the superintendent, A job
description for the Assistant {o the DS willbe posted in inid-March §sting these duties with more

specificity.

~ The administrative work of the district will be centralized and supported through a ]
district administration support teem that wili be housed in the United Methodist Bullding In Gamner,
This team will consist  of a receptionist, an administrative coordinator and a district systems
administrator. All acoounting functions of the:districts will be performed by the curment
Treasurer's Office staff, as is currently dorie for two districts. Job descriptions for the district

support.team will be,pasted in. mid-March 1o begin recelving resumas.

- With the centralization of district administration, district physical offices will be closed.
The goal is for district superintendeits to be more in and with churches rather than In an office
communicating to churches. Superintendants will work remotely through technology already
available such as infernat conference and video calling. An internet-based phone system will be
used {o allow for seamless interface between a centralized receptionist and all district personnel,

- Housing will be provided to district superiniendents in the form of a housing allowance
Instead of through a district parsonage. Current district parsenages will be sold and sale
praceeds wil the invested. Eamings from the proceeds of those sales will be used to fund the
housing allowances as much as possible to reduce the amount of funding apportioned through

district administration for the housing costs.

- Funding for the work of the district offices will be provided thraugh the conference
. budget that will be proposed to annual conference each year. Ali district offices will recaive equal
funding for programming in the district. Funding will be-apportionsd based on the same formula
cwrently used for conference apportionments, There will no longer be a separate district work
fund from the district office after 2012, Any savings from this approach will be reflected In the
cumbined totals from the district work fund and lines already in the conference budget for district
items such as salary/benefits and travel.

- With the reduction in work Ioad for the District Board of Trustess due to reduced
properly matters, the work of the District Board of Trustees and the Committee on
Superintendency will be assigned {o the same persons. This means that the same people wil
serve as Trustees as well as the Commities on Superintandency {with the addition of two at-large
persons on the Commitiee on Superintendency as required by the Book of Discipling). In the
nominations process for these commitiees, all disciplinary requirements will be followed as the
nominations are made for these board and committes rolis,

The Transition Team has a imeline for the completion of the work and will use this
timeline as & guide to complets the remaining work: by the 2012 Annual Conference. We are
Iookmg forward to shafihg the final plans and celebrating a new and exciting way to live into our
mission as the Church of Jesus Christ..."to make disciples of Jasus Christ for the Transformation

of the World."




—Rev. Linds Taylor, Chairperson, Conference Transition Team

Appendix C

Assistant to the District Superintendent Job Responsibilitios

The Assistant to the District Superintendent will work under the direct supervision of

the DS and will oversae Charge Conferences, disciplinary questions, conflict management,
property issues inclrding cipsed churches, and wauld fesource the Distriét Committees. This
person will work with the -DS {on topics-or specific persons} n-amange for group tralning or
leaming sessions.

Superintendent Support

As outlined in the Book of Discipline, the ADS will have the responsibllity for coordinating the
following activities under the direct supervision of the DS:

» To admirilster the district office, including supervision of any-other support staff,

» To assistin tracking and reporting compensation for all dlergy, including provision
for housing, utilities, travel,-and continuing education

« To keap-and maintain supervisory records on alf ministerial personnel appointed or
related fo the charges within the district.

» To cooperate with the district board of church location and building and local
church boards of frustees or building committees in arranging acquisitions,
sales, transfers, and mortgages of property; and to ensure that all charters,
deeds, and other legal documents conform to the Discipline and fo the laws,
usages, and forms of the county, state, territory, or country within which such
property is sifuated and {o keep copies thereof.

s Assist the DS in an Investigation and plan of action for the future missional needs
of The United Methodist Church or the community prior to consenting to the
proposed action to sell or transfer any United Methodist local church property,

o To keep accurate and complete records for one's successar, including:;

s All abandoned church properties and cemeteries within the bounds of the
disksict and to ensure that all records of such churclies are placed with
the Conference Commission an Archives and History,

» All church properties being permissively used by other religious
organizations, with the namss of the local trustees thereof; Alf known
endowments annuitles, trust funds, investments, and unpaid legacies
belonging to any pastoral charge or organization connected therewith
in the district and an accounting of their management;

. Mehbemhip of persons from churches that have been closed.

» Receive plans for the cultivation of giving from each congregation that inctudes
for current and deferred financial support in lacal churches for district,
conference, and deiominational causes.




= To develop with appropriate district commitiees strategies that glve careful
attention to the needs of churches of small membership-and to the
formation of cooperative ministries.

« To transfer members of a discontinued church to another United Methodist
church of their cholce of to such other churches as members niay elect

= and to insure that all records of such discontinued churches are placed with the
_ Conference Cominission on Archives and History, At the direction of the
DS, prepare a-report for recommendation to the bishop for approval, after
consultation with the churches involved, any reallgnment of pastoral charge
fines and report them fo the annual conference.

» To serve within the district as acting administrator of any pastoral charge In
which a pastorai vacancy may develop or where ne pastor has been
appolnted,

« To see that the provisions of the Disclpiine are observed and fo interpret and
daclde alf quastions of Church ldw and discipline rafsed by the churches in
the;district,.subject to affirmation, .medification, .or.teversal by, the prasidant

of the annia)l conferénce.

Professlonal Requirements

The ADS should have the foliowing professional qualifications:
« Thorough knowledge of Microsoft Office products Including Word, Excel,

Powerpoint and Access.

- » Proficient use of web-based programs to be used in Intemet research or
communications. These programs include online e-mall, calendar and
docunl;ant management via Google Apps as well as website updates via
WordPress.

« Professional manner both written and verbal.
Excellent comrunication sklls.

s inltiative and problem-sélving abilities.
¢ At least two years of experience In a professional environment
¢ Knowledge of United Methedist polity is prefatred.

Appendix D

Briefing Report of the Leadership Team
Concerning Costs in Annual Conference

Leadership Team

Beginning In line 32 and continuing through line 58 is the funding for the Leadership
Team. This team recommends an increase of $604,045 or 18.61% over the amount
previously included in the conference budget. The changes come mostly from changes in
iihes 43 for the costs of the district superinfendent and district administrafion. As Linda




Taylor reported, part of the district fransition is a changs to include all district costs in the
conference budget instead of having a separale apportionmannt for district operations,
previously raised through the district Work Fund apportionment. Since the district work
fund was raised oulside of this conference budget, the amount.spent on that for 2012 and
before is not shown in this budget roport. The amount apportioned for district
administration in addition {c the conference budget in 2012 Is just over $1.3 million

dollars. Since there will no longer be a separate district apportionment, the result Is that
the szivings from this transttion comes from comparing the conference budget for districts
in addition to what was apportioned oitside of the conference budget The total being
budgeted for district operations Is shown'in line 43 of this report. Included is $1.13 miltion
for salaries and benefits of the disttict superintendents. This budget line did nat ingiude
health insurance previoiisly sifice that was paid by the district. There wili also be district
administration salary and benefit ¢osts to be used o fund the assistant o the DS

positlons as well as three persons who will provide:centralized administrative help to the
districts through a receptionist, adminlgtralive coordinator and systems administrator, The
total budgeted costs for these positions for salary and benefits is $788,000 and for offica
expenses for the district operations and administrative support (s $230,000. The total
district costs budaeted under this fransition plan Is $2,157,000, The tofal costs for district
operations prior to this transition paid either through the conference budget or the district
work fund was just under $2.9 million dollars, This transition as planned represenh a

' Jeduetion of just under $730, 000,for 2014:1n iutil Becausealldttheys: e / : 16t
‘previously shown in the onnference budget, he ereis an Inaease»sfmvgq {or-theleadar
team In this report. This increase is due to moving these expenses into the ounferenee
budget Instead of funding them through 4 separate apporhonment outslde of the

conference budget.




A Brief Related to the Questions Stated Above

Related to Questions 1, 2 and 3, ] point out that in 2011, the only action by
the North Carolina Annual Conference was in the recsiving and approving the
report of the Task Force on District Superintendency (see attached copy under
Appendix A). This was the only action on the matter taken by the Conference in
its 2011 session. This document, not included in the Conference Minutes or
published in the 2011 Joumal but was published in the Christian Advocate,
provided for the reduction of the number of district from twelve to elght. The
. report also called for the creation of a Transition Team whose purpose was "to
assist the various districts in matters of transfer of property and assets, and
creating new district boards and agencies.” [See Appendix A]

Subsequent to this and after the adjournment of the 2011 Session of the
Annual Conference, through various means, including the Conference website,
the-North.Carolina.Christian.Advocate -and.verbal.communication,.the.clergy.and.
members of the churches were told that the following actions would be taken:

(1) The number of districts would be reduced from twelve to eight as
determined by the Conference in its 2011 session; and

(2) District Board of Trustees ware being informed that all parsonages
would aft be sold and the district superintendents would henceforth
receive housing allowance according to-a formuia defermined by the
Transition Team and the Treasurer’s Office; and

(3) Al district offices would be closed, employees terminated and all
administrative functions for the districts would be moved fo the Gamer
location of the Conference Headquarters, and new employees would be
hired. The explanation provided on the Conference website was that
*The superintendent and assistant positions will work remotely through a
virtual office interface in order to provide more opporiunity to be in local
churches instead of a physical office location."; and

{4) All district records would be collected and stored in the Raleigh area
with a plan for digitizing these records; and

(56) The role and function of the district superintendent would be changed
reflecting the wording of the Task Force Report in 2011 and the
refinement by the Transition Team: "The role of the district
superintendent will change to one of coaching, mentoring, teaching,
team-building, and vision-casting.” See Appendix A, B]

(6) A new office would be created notidentified in the Task Force Report
to be known as Assistant to the District Superintendent. This could be




filled by either a lay or clergy person. A job description was prepared for
this position embodying many of the functions formerly ascribed to the

district superinfendent.
| cite in particular The Book of Discipline § 601 Purpose which states,

The purpose of the annual conference is to make disciples for Jesus Christ by
equipping its local churches for ministry and by providing a connection for ministry
beyond the local church; alt to the glory of God.

Also Y[ 610, which states,

The annual conference s responsible for structuring its minlstries and administrative
procedures in order to accomplish its purpose (1] 601), with the exception of tha
mandated provisions of Y] 1 635, 636, 639, 640, 847, 648. In so doeing it shall provide for
the connectional relationship of the local churchy, district, and conferance with the

general agencles.

' ..;Lals.o,,,gn.tq.ﬂnat.theﬂawﬁSybsiaaﬁ.\@ﬁsﬂg&mmyﬁm@;ﬂama..ﬁﬁarofI'

Annual Conference was the approval of the Report of the Task Force on District
Superintendency (a copy of which was not included in the official minutes or the
Conference Journal but only appeared in the North Carolina Christian Advocate)

which under point 2. mandated,
That the number of districts be reduced from twelve to eight

'(The Book of Discipline reserves to the Bishop, in consultation with the Cabinet,
the authority for setting of the district lines subsequent to the Annual Conference

setting the number.)

{ furthermore note that the only reference to offices was the provision in
. point 8. of the report which said,

That district offices be relocated out of the district parsonages where this is still the
practice.

With regard to Question 4, | cite Judicial Council Decisions 1147 in which
the bishop's decision was reversed and the Digest of the Case stated,

The first sentence of Y 610 of the 2008 Discipline was Incorrectly interpreted; the
mandatory language of ] 641 Is in effect; 7 610 does not constitute enabling legislation
of § 16.15; and 9 16,15 authorizes, but does not mandate, the General Conference to
enact legisiation to permit annual conferences to utilize structures unique to their
mission. The annuat conference must abide by all disciplinary mandates and Judiclal
Counclil Dacisions in the creation of its-new structure. {Judicial Council Decision 1147]

I also cite Judicial Decision 1204 which held that the structure plan
_adopted by the South Carclina Annual Conférence was held to be
unconstitutional in its meaning, application, and effect in light of 1 610, {] 614.3,
and Decision 1147.




It would appear that the action taken by North Carolina Annual
Conference officials was not discipiinary both (1) because it was never adopted
by the North Carolina Conference and (2) it violates the mandate and spirit of the
Discipline, especially by conflicting with the cited portions of the Book of
Discipline and by not giving equal protection to all churches of the Annual
Conference. The only part of the action by the Transition Team and others
approved by the Annual Conference was in reducing the number of districts,
~ moving offices out of the parsonages in the few remaining districts where this
was the case, and working to provide new committees within the new districts.
The drawing of district lines was, of course, in conformity in that it is the
responsrbllrty of the presiding bishop and cabinet to perform this task after
receiving recommendations from the Task Force and Transition Team. This part
of the Conference adopted plan was followed.

Most of what was done was not what the North Carolina Annual
Conference voted upon nor what the members thought they were voting through.
Atthetime-the:members-of-the Conference-were dold that-that-the-planwould:
save $380,000, i.e., reducing the number of district. It is nof clear how this was
calculated, but the placing of twelve district parsonages on the market in today’s
economy and the disposing of the furnishings of twelve parsonages has cost an
incalculable amount in Jost resources. The loss to the Conference, all done
without approval by the Conference, could exceed three or four times that
amount, If you calculate the cost of eight district superintendents salaries, eight
housing allowances (at about $25,000 per supenntendent), administrative
assistants moved from part-time to full-time with benefits in the form of health
and life insurance, as wel! as retirement benefits (none of which were required
under the old system), the cost of sight assistant district superintendents, the
additional travel as well as technological equipment, and the losses sustained by
selling twelve parsonages at this time in the economy, | hardly see how there

" could be great savings.

Another issue that few have noted is what happens to the assets of the
districts beyond the value of the-parsonages? | refer to monetary holdings,
mission funds, scholarship accounts and other holdings? In one district with
which | am familiar this amounted to more than one-haif million dollars. Are
these funds simply being appropriated by the Annual Conference?

Nothing was said or indicated in the 2011 session regarding closing of
district offices, movement toward "virtual offices,” consolidating all administration
in Garner, creation of new offices not specified in the Discipline, and re-
organizing the conference without district offices or parsonages.

Regarding Question 5, among other éffects of this action is discrimination
~ against churches, clergy and [aity in rural areas of the North Carolina Conference,
by limiting the connection to large portions of our Conference. The Book of




Discipline mandates providing "a connection for ministry beyond the local church;
all to the glory of God.” [11610) | have difficulty seeing elghty-year-old PPR
chairs gathering their committees and sitting in front of their computers talking to
the district superintendent who kriows where by way of Skype. The whole
scheme is unrealistic and not in keeping with personal ministry that is the
lifeblood of the Church.

Only six counties in the North Carolina Annual Conference are designated
urban by the U. S. Chamber of Commerce and the North Carolina Rural
Development Center. This [eaves means there are fifty counties in the
Conference designated as rural. Removing district offices and placing
superintendents far away from them damages their access to the connection with
the United Methodist Church. In many of these counties cell phone and intemnet
service is still problematical at best. The concept of "virtual offices” may be
familiar to those in the urban environment, but it is foreign fo the work of a large
portion of our churches and members in the Conference.

‘While'the-proponents-of-this-change:will maintaln-that-superirtendents
now have more opportunity to devote to these churches, reality and history do
not support this notion, especially when you increase the number of churches in
each district and expand the geographical are, For example, has anyone asked
the guestion as to where the new superintendents will be living? There is not
provislon for them to be located in the districts they serve. With the new housing
allowance system and the absence of district parsonages it is hard to make the
argument that the outlying rural churches will feel more connected to their
conference or the general church. With no district offices, a face-to-face meeting
with superintendents and administrators may require congiderable travel and

expense,

The counties outside the major Raleigh urban area have small populations,
" Three of our counties have a population of less that 10,000 persons. Five of the
seven counties that lost population in the previous decade are within the bounds
of the Conference. These counties have been ignored in the new plan for virtual
offices and consclidation of all administration in the Raleigh area. We must
remember that technology provides new tools to assist in our ministry, but
technology is not ministry and certainly not an end within itself.

We must remember that these are the counties where the largest portion -
of the ethnic population is to be found. They are also the countles with the
largest percentage and number of persons living in poverty.

Of particular note is the fact that these rural area have been the very
region from which the largest portion of church and conference leadership has
come in the past. When you go to urban chdrches, cften you find that leadership
has originated in the small church. _




It was for this very reason that James B. Duke valued the rural areas and
Methodist churches in those areas, setting aside a goodly portion of his
Endowment "to maintain and operate the Methodist churches of such a
Conference which are located within the sparsely settled rural districts of the
State of North Caralina.” He recognized that it was from the rural areas that the
moral fiber and sinew of North Carolina society came.

The plan undertaken by the North Carolina Conference in many ways
abandons the needs of rural areas.and churches of the eastem part of the state.
if these radical changes were to be undertaken there should have been
opportunity for discussion and input of all of our people and not just a select few,




EXHIBIT

g 2

North Carolina Annual COnferencé If)istrict Translition Team Report

At the 2011 Annual Conference, the lay and clérgy members made the decision to reduce the
number of districts from twelve to eight, beginning in July 2012, This decision was the
culmination of years of study, reflection, conversation, and prayer. Beginning with a Task Force
to study the role of the District Superintendent, the Annual Conference determined that change,
deep change, was needed. We believe that the Spirit of God has been leading us toward a
convergence of many sources in order to catch a vision of a new, more vital church - a ehurch
that builds cultures of discipleship that grows discipleship in our leaders, who then lead others
by example into discipleship,

The Council of Bishops has led us over the past quadrennium to a challenge for change in The
United Methodist Church. The Council has issued a Call To Action that shared this broad vision
with the denomination. This vision of the Council stated “for the sake of a new world, we see a
new church - a church that is clear about its mission and confident about its future; a church that
is always reaching out, inviting, alive, agile, and resilient. We see a church that is hope-filled,
passionate, nimble, called by God, and courageous. It is a church that is passionately
committed to the mission and vision of the Wesleyan movement. This church takes risks to
serve the poor, reach new people, and search continucusly for creative ways to help each
person grow in grace, love and holiness.”

Part of the report of the Task Farce on Superintendency at the 2011 Annual Conference was a
request that the bishop name a task force to bring the district transition into being. Bishop
Gwinn named this task force in July 2011 and it included the following members:

Lay Persons: Christine Dodson, Cashar Evans, Emily Innes, David Pesle
Clergy: Bishop Gwinn, Leonard Fairley, Milten Gilbert, Cleve May, Linda Taylor
Ex-Officic Members: Tim Russell, Becky Biegger

The task force, referred to as the Transition Team, began its work in July 2011, The team
reviewed the work of the previous task force and began to develop ideas for how to implerment
those recommendations from the annual eonference. In order to facilitate the work, the
Transition Team created subcommittees to pray, study, and recommend actions for the
implementation of the transition. The teams were focused in four areas including Visioning,
District Lines and Names, Property, and Leadership. Each subcommittee was augmented by
persons outside the Transition Team for assistance. A brief summary of the work of each team

follows.

VISIONING
The vigioning subcommittee was tasked with the responsibility for redefining the role of the

district superinfendent as directed in the recommendations of the 2011 Task Force on
Superintendency, The 2011 Task Force recommended a change in this position to focus on
the roles of mentoring, coaching, vision-casting, teaching and team-building. The visioning
team spent much time researching the history of the role and dreaming of how this new role

could be fulfilled.

The visioning team worked to create a base understanding of the role of the superintendent.
The district superintendent is appointed by the bishop to provide oversight to the churches and
clergy of a specified geographic area. The district superintendent is to be the district mission
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strategist and storyteller. S/he leads clergy and local churches in becoming mission outposts
fully engaged in making disciples for Jesus Chiist far the transformation of the world. The
district superintendent serves as “an extension of the general superintendency” (para. 417 of
The Book of Discipline, 2008) and is a representative of the bishop.

in the new role, the district superintendent must model leadership for all pastors; operate
proactively rather than reactively; move from following old rules to finding new paths; mave from
focusing on regulation to focusing on purpese and identity; move from institutional focus to
missional focus; must not just check up on pastors, but rather invest in and actively help to
disciple pastors; move from being at a distance o encouraging alongside and inviting
conversations; and move our congregations and leadership out of territory and turf protection
{where it axists) and into teams.

The visioning team imagined what it will ook like to have the district superintendent connecting
personally with every pastor every week, investing [n every pastor in a discipling relationship,
being the example for every pastor on how to disciple others, and inviting every pastor to learn
with and from each other In weekly discipleship huddles. The impact will be seen not only in the
life of the district superintendent, but in pastors as they grow in their own discipleship, both
inereasing in boldness and empowerment, growing by knowing every pastor personally and
substantively. Everything wiil change when all people become disciples in our communities and
agents of transformation in our world.

District superintendents will move from being primarily supervisors and administrators to being-
coaches, mentors, teachers, team builders, and vision-casting agents. To assist in making this
all become reality, district superintendents will serve on fewer conference committees and
boards in order to have time, space, and energy for work within the district. The district
superintendent will be more visible in communities. It is expected that four out of five days will
be spent fraveling around the district meeting with churches and pastors listening to their
stories, their hopes, and their vision and assisting in strategic missional pianning.

The district superintendent will make use of all the technology available by working from a
*virtual” office. The support team to the superintendents will include: '

« Assistant to the District Superintendent: Works under the direct supervision of the
superintendent and will, among other things, oversee scheduling charge conferences
and secure an elder to preside, answer disciplinary questions, conflict management,
property issues inciuding closed churches, and resource district committees. This person
will work with the superintendent {on tapics or specific persons) to arrange for group
training or Jearning sessions.

» District Receptionist: Works under the direct day to day supervision of the Office of the
Bishop. The primary role of the district receptionist is receiving phone calis and serving
as the first contact for all eight districts, The receplionist will wark as part of a centralized
support team that will be housed in the United Methodist Building in Gamer.

« District Administrative Ceordinator; Works under the direct day to day supervision of the
Office of the Bishop. The primary role of the administrative coordinator is to provide
administrative support to the district as well as assisting the assistant to the district
superintendents in district programming. Other duties will include opening and routing
the mail, scheduling appointments for the district superintendent and assistant to the
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district superintendent, scheduling district-wide events and logistics for all eight districts,
coordinating updates of the district calendars to keap events and ministry information
current and accurate, sending newsletters and updating group emaif lists, back up
district receptionist. The coordinator will work as part of a centralized support team that
will be housed in the United Methodist Building in Gamer.

¢ District Systems Administrator: Works under the direct supervision of Conference
Director of Information Technology. The systems administrator will be responsible for the
general maintenance of email and web services for districts, mobile computing support
and end user desktop support. The systems administrator will work as part of a
centralized support team that will be housed in the United Methodist Building in Garner.

PISTRICT LINES AND NAMES
The first of the transition team subcommittees worked diligently on the district boundaries and

names of the eight new districts. Determination of where lines would be drawn was based on
population and the potential for population growth in the next five years. The team attempted,
as much as was possible, to equally balance the population in each district. Due to the large
expanse of land mass in the northeast portion of the conference, the stated goal of population
equalization in determining the boundary was not feasible. The subcommittee submitted
recommendations for the district boundaries to the Cabinet for approval and

affirmation. Through working with the cabinet, churches were named in each district. This
information was shared with congregations on the Conference website and Jocal congregations
were given opportunity to request a change in their placement. Effarts were made to listen and

respond to each request.

The names of the districts, with the exception of the “Corridor,” came from the on-line survey
offered to the conference for input and sharing. The Transition Team worked to give attention to
feedback offered from many sources. Revisions were made based on this feedback, all of
which was most helpful and appreciated. The final version of the district lines, names and
churches as approved by the Transition Team and Cabinet are listed on the conference

website,

PROPERTY
The focus of the work of the property subcommittee was around all issues and concemns

associated with district and conference property, legal, title, and other related matters. The
property subcommittee worked with each of the current twelve districts concerning district
parsonages and offices. Following much prayer, discussion and discernment, it was decided
that all district parsonages and offices would be sold. The district superintendents worked with
District Trustees to set-up district conferences to approve the sale of parsonages. All district
parsonages and districts with offices have been placed on the market for sale. As of the date of
this report, two parsonages and one office havé been sold, two parsenages are under contract,
offers have been received on two other parsonages and the others remain listed on the market
for sale. The Transition Team recommends that the funds from the sale of the parsonages be
placed in an account to be used for paying housing allowances for the eight district
superintendents.

It was recommended and approved that all district superintendents would work from “virtual”
offices and make use of currently available technology. This approach is intended to allow for
more efficient and productive use of resources to help the superintendent be more present in

churches instead of church leaders needing to come to an office to see the superintendent.
Page 3 ~ 2012 Transition Team Report to Annual Conference




With the changes in the staffing and budget for the district operations, the allocation and receipt
of funding for district operations will also ¢change. In the past the districts have apportioned a
District Work Fund amount to each church in the district separate fram the conference budget.
Beginning in 2013, the funding for district operations will come from the conference budget in
the Leadership Team section. This change will be explained in the presentation of the budget
by the Council on Finance and Administration. There will be no separate District Work Fund
apportionment in 2013, The funding that is received during 2012 for District Work Fund will be
used for 2012 operations and te provide what funding is needed in 2013 in addition to what will
be available in the conference budget.

LEADERSHIP
The leadership subcommittee worked with current district superintendents and district lay

leadership in creating a pool of names to place into nomination, for election at Annual
Conference, for various district committees, The team worked with district United Methodist
Women, Men and Youth concerning district leadership. The leadership subcommittee worked
intentionally to ensure that nominations for the new districts would be inclusive and that all
former districts would be represented equally.

With the changes made to district property such that there will no longer be district parsonages
and physical offices, the work of two of the district committees have been assigned to the same
group of district leadership. There are different requirements for the District Board of Trustees
and Committee on Superintendency in the Book of Discipline. These requirements were met by
assigning the same persons to both commiitees with the addition of two other persons for the
work of theé Committee on Superintendency. The nominations for district committees will be
made available at annual ¢conference and on the NC Conference website.

In order to facilitate the changes in the structure for the district work, the leadership
subcommittee created job descriptions for Assistant to District Superintendent, Disfrict
Receptionist, District Administrative Coordinator, and District Systems Administrator positions.
Job opportunities were listed on the Conference website and applications were received,
Following interviews, recommendations were made for persons to fill each of these positions.
Announcements on these positions are being made on the NC Conference website as decisions

are made.

SUMMARY

The Transition Team will continue to work to help in the implementation of the changes
described in this report. As changes are implemented and this vision of a new, more connected
role of the district superintendent is put in place, the transition team asks for your partnership in
prayer and encouragement for these leaders. All of these dreams can be realized with the true
spirit of Christian community through eamest work to hear the guidance and prompting along
this journey from our divine Leader. As we seek to follow the path that leads to transformation
of the world, we are thankful to be on the path that finds us together in the North Caralina
Conference. Please continue to pray for guidance for our district leaders and support them in
this new phase of ministry together,

Respectfully submitted,
Rev. Linda Taylor, Transition Team Chairperson
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